
 CITY COUNCIL MINUTES 
REGULAR MEETING 

June 22, 2010 
 
The Winnemucca City Council met in regular session on Tuesday, June 22, 2010 at 2:00 p.m. in 
the City Hall meeting room.  Present:  Mayor Di An Putnam, Councilmen Richard Stone, Doug 
Cain, Joyce Sheen, Jim Billingsley and Paige Brooks.  Staff present:  City Manager Steve West, 
City Attorney Kent Maher and City Clerk Eddy Davis. 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mayor Putnam called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
 
The June 8, 2010 regular City Council meeting minutes were presented for review and 
Councilman Sheen moved for approval as submitted.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
APPROVAL OF WARRANTS: 
 
The warrants were presented for review and Councilman Cain moved for approval as submitted.  
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
PROCLAMATIONS / EMPLOYEE AWARDS: 
 
Mayor Putnam administered the Oath of Office to Police Detective Jeff Murdock. 
 
PUBLIC / PERSONAL COMMUNICATION / CORRESPONDENCE 
 
There were no public or personal communications or correspondence. 
 
DICUSSION / ACTION ON ITEMS OF BUSINESS & OTHER REPORTS: 
 
BUSINESS IMPACT DETERMINATION 
 
City Attorney Maher and the Council reviewed and discussed briefly the agenda items and the 
effect each item could potentially have on a "business" as the term is defined by statute.  The 
Council agreed that no item on this agenda appears to impose a direct and significant economic 
burden on a business or appears to directly restrict the formation, operation or expansion of a 
business.  Councilman Sheen moved to make a finding that no item on this agenda appears to 
impose a direct and significant economic burden on a business or appears to directly restrict the 
formation, operation or expansion of a business.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
HUMBOLDT COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION RE-APPOINTMENT 
 
Mayor Putnam referred to the Giovette Giordano-Cassinelli letter of request expressing a desire 
to be re-appointed to the Humboldt County Regional Planning Commission (HCRPC).  
Giordano-Cassinelli was first appointed to the HCRPC in April 2010, and has been very involved 
and is doing a good job.  Councilman Stone moved to re-appoint Giovette Giordano-Cassinelli 
to the Humboldt County Regional Planning Commission.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
////////// 
////////// 
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LIABILITY-WORKERS COMP INSURANCE RENEWAL / WELLS FARGO INSURANCE  
 
Wells Fargo Insurance Services agent Stephen Romero presented the fiscal year 2010-2011 
policy renewal for the Nevada Public Agency Insurance Pool (NPAIP) liability insurance 
program and the Public Agency Compensation Trust (PACT) workers compensation insurance 
program.  Romero reviewed premium costs and plan coverage.  The liability insurance premium 
of $134,960.69 reflects a 4.6% increase over the 2009-2010 premium.  Romero said the 
fireman’s accident policy has a premium of $6,065, which is slightly less than the premium for 
last year.  The Winnemucca Municipal Airport policy has the same premium as last year at 
$3,325.  The workers compensation rates increased by 1.6%, but the City experience 
modification factor decreased from 1.06 to .96.  Romero reviewed the highlights of each plan, 
and explained the maintenance deductible, flood insurance, risk management grant funding, 
and training.  Romero noted that the POOL/PACT membership provides communication and 
cost savings for plan participants.  City Manager West commented that the City receives many 
additional services from the insurance pool that would not be received from other insurance 
programs.  Staff recommends approval of the policy renewals.  Councilman Cain moved to:  
accept the NPAIP fiscal year 2010-2011 renewal proposals: for the liability insurance policy at a 
premium of $134,960.69; for the firemen’s accident policy at a premium of $6,065; for the 
Winnemucca Municipal Airport liability policy at a premium of $3,325; and, for the workers 
compensation program (PACT) with a modification factor of .96, with payment from the fiscal 
year 2010-2011 budget.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
ORDINANCE ADOPTION / REZONE RW-10-04 / NEVADA RESTAURANT SERVICES-
CAPSTONE POTATO ROAD, LLC-MORRISSEY 
 
Mayor Putnam said the public hearing is to consider rezone application RW-10-04 on behalf of 
Nevada Restaurant Services to change M-1 (Industrial) zoning to L-M (Limited Manufacturing) 
on their property located at 3405 Construction Way.  The Mayor called for public comment.  
None was given.  Betty Lawrence, Humboldt County Planning Department, said the requested 
zoning fits the zoning of the area.  Councilman Stone moved to approve rezone application RW-
10-04, changing zoning district M-1 (Industrial) to L-M (Limited Manufacturing) on property 
located at 3405 Construction Way (SE corner of Construction Way and Potato Road), APN 15-
331-15, on behalf of Nevada Restaurant Services-Capstone Potato Road, LLC-Morrissey.  
Motion carried unanimously.  Ordinance Number 770. 
 
BUDGET APPROPRIATION TRANSFERS / FISCAL YEAR 2009-2010 
 
City Manager West reported the budget contains contingency funds in the General Fund which 
may be allocated to other accounts in order to avoid statutory violations for year-end budget 
expenditures exceeding budgeted amounts.  Staff recommends approval of the transfer 
requests as submitted.  Councilman Sheen moved to approve the fiscal year 2009-2010 transfer 
of $132,000 in appropriations between accounts, programs and functions within the General 
Fund and to increase the budgeted expenditures within the Capital Improvement Fund by 
$600,000 (which was used to purchase property and building for the public safety complex) as 
allowed by NAC 354.410, per analysis and recommendation provided by staff.  Motion carried 
unanimously.  Resolution Number 2010-19. 
 
////////// 
////////// 
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CITY POSITION AND SALARY RANGE SCHEDULE / FISCAL YEAR 2010-2011 
 
Mayor Putnam noted there was little change to the schedule from fiscal year 2010 to fiscal year 
2011.  City Manager West reported minor job classification revisions were made in order to be 
compatible with the updated job descriptions adopted earlier this year.  Salary levels remain the 
same as last year.  All three employee bargaining units have agreed to the proposed contracts 
without cost of living, merit, or longevity pay increases.  Mayor Putnam thanked the negotiating 
committee for their efforts to bring together those agreements with the bargaining units.  
Councilman Cain moved to approve the fiscal year 2010-2011 City position and salary range 
schedule as presented, per staff recommendation.  Motion carried unanimously.  Resolution 
Number 2010-20. 
 
PROPERTY USE AGREEMENT / TURNER INDUSTRIES 
 
City Manager West reported that Turner Industries has not submitted a response to the City 
proposal for use of the City property located at 1078 E. Winnemucca Blvd. for employee 
parking.  West explained the stipulations for use of the property:  install a two-inch thick type-2 
aggregate base on the entire 2.38 acre parcel; install a driveway that satisfies the Nevada 
Department of Transportation requirements; and, provide the City with an insurance certificate 
listing the City as an additional insured (with City Attorney approval).  Councilman Sheen moved 
to direct staff to draw up an agreement with the stipulations listed, subject to the approval of 
Turner Industries.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
REQUEST TO PURCHASE CITY PROPERTY / DAVITA, INC. 
 
Mayor Putnam said the City Manager received an email from Steven L. Vicks, MD, who 
expressed an interest in purchasing City property located at 1078 E. Winnemucca Blvd. to 
construct a building to house a dialysis unit which will be operated by DaVita, Inc.  The property 
in question was originally purchased for a possible cultural or community center and, if either of 
those uses did not happen, a fire-safety complex was considered.  The Mayor said the City has 
not possessed the property for enough time to determine a final use for it and she believes the 
City should retain the property.  Councilman Sheen agreed the City should retain the property, 
but noted the need in the community for dialysis care.  Sheen said hopefully there is some way 
the City can assist Vicks with finding another location for the dialysis unit.  Councilman Cain 
suggested the property adjoining the City property (to the East) might be a possibility.  Cain said 
the City should keep the City property for any potential use.  Staff was directed to respond to 
Vicks and DaVita that the City is not interested in selling the property located at 1078 E. 
Winnemucca Blvd., but does support efforts to make dialysis service a reality in Winnemucca. 
 
STREET CLOSURE / RAILROAD STREET AT GARRISON STREET  
 
Mayor Putnam said she has had numerous contacts with the Wagoner family (adjacent property 
owners) regarding what they believe are safety hazards to both pedestrian and vehicular traffic 
at the end of West Railroad Street where it intersects the end of Garrison Street.  Police Chief 
Davidson expressed concern about police and fire access should the intersection be closed.  
The majority of the accidents at the location happen during nighttime hours.  Staff research 
indicates closure of the street on one end of the block will still allow property owners to utilize 
their driveways.  City Manager West said the Public Works Supervisor thinks it is better to close 
the street using concrete barriers with reflective tape and signs.  Property owners in the area 
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are in agreement to close the street.  City Manager West added appropriate signage will be in 
place to alert drivers of the change.  Staff recommends placement of a concrete barrier on West 
Railroad Street at the Garrison intersection, and placement of “Dead End” street signs at the 
Garrison-Sixth and Pavilion-Railroad intersections.  Councilman Brooks moved to approve the 
closure of West Railroad Street at Garrison Street to through traffic, per staff recommendation.  
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
STAFF / COUNCIL REPORTS 
 
City Manager West reported the Head Start School located at the corner of South Street and 
Bridge (across the street from Uptown Market) has asked for a bus loading zone.  The request 
will have little impact to anyone in the area.  The curb will be painted yellow and the Head Start 
School will pay for the necessary signage.  The police station plans have been submitted to the 
Building Inspector for review.  The tentative schedule includes advertising the project for bids by 
the end of next month.  Updated cost estimates are not available at this time.  It was 
advantageous to the City to hire the same designers of the original building and they have been 
able to utilize existing duct work and sewer connections to reduce the overall cost of the project. 
 
The energy saving street lighting retrofit project (using federal stimulus funding) has hit a snag.  
The demo carriage light located in front of Tallman Lumber has been viewed and the general 
consensus is that the fixture design is unappealing at night.  Great Basin Lighting was contacted 
about the possibility of obtaining larger carriage-type fixtures with frosted lenses. Apparently, the 
larger, carriage-type fixtures are not on the market at this time, and frosted lenses decrease 
light output by 23%.  There are 400 watt lamps in City street lights now, and the proposed LED 
lights will apparently operate on only 86 watts and put out the same amount of light.  It has been 
estimated that changing to LED lights will save the City approximately 75% of power costs, or 
about $30,000 annually.  It appears the only way to retrofit the old carriage lights with LED 
lighting is to ship them to the manufacturer, which is cost prohibitive.  The concept of changing 
the fixtures and lighting to LED needs to move forward, but selection of the type of light fixture 
must occur first.  Another option is to shorten the current light pole by six feet (from 20 feet to 14 
feet) and attach a carriage-type or acorn-type light on top of the pole without the use of an 
extension arm.  Banners can be attached to the poles rather than placing flags on each one.  
Staff suggested painting the poles black and using a black acorn-type light so that they look 
similar to the Haskell Street lighting.   
 
Local businessman, former City Councilman and Winnemucca Convention and Visitors 
Authority (WCVA) member Don Stoker gave a history of the carriage lights on Winnemucca 
Blvd.  The carriage lights were intended to illuminate Winnemucca Blvd, which they do very 
well, and changing the lights will not provide the same amount of lighting.  The WCVA could be 
approached with the possibility of sharing the operating costs of the current carriage lights.  The 
Winnemucca Blvd. businesses should be involved in the decision of whether or not to change 
out the lights on the boulevard.  Mayor Putnam added that if the City has light fixtures that can 
no longer be serviced or replaced, there is a dilemma.  Stoker said he believes the carriage 
lights can be re-built.  West said it will be a huge expense to replace the current carriage lights 
as they must be custom built.  Councilman Brooks noted that LED lighting has a more accurate 
projection and is cost effective.  The current carriage lights have experienced wind damage, and 
perhaps it is smarter to have lights without the arm extension.  West said he feels the lights 
without arm extensions are more attractive.  The Council requested to see an example of the 
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proposed lights on top of the pole before proceeding further.  Staff was directed to install a 
couple of demonstration lights for inspection.   
 
Councilman Stone attended the HDA meeting last week with the Futures project dominating the 
discussion.  Mosquitoes are coming out now.  West said Robin Gray was on top of the situation 
and that the river has been fogged and aerially sprayed several times. 
 
Councilman Cain attended the LEPC and Airport board meetings. 
 
Councilman Sheen attended the WCVA meeting.  The covered arena has experienced some 
wind damage and is currently unusable if winds exceed 25 mph.  The WCVA is working on 
correcting the problem.  Room tax revenues are up.  The Shooting the West program has been 
taken over by a committee.  The event reported a financial loss this year, even though prices 
were increased, which may be associated with the decline in visitors to the event.  Sheriff 
Kilgore approached the WCVA with a request for grant funding for HAM radio operator 
equipment.  The system will back up the current system for search and rescue operations.  The 
City may be approached for funding as well.  The Run-A-Mucca event experienced a $35,000 
loss this year. 
 
Councilman Billingsley received a phone call informing him that the opening on the BLM 
Advisory Committee that he has applied for will not be filled until October.  The Koyote Cruisers 
are considering having a car show every Thursday evening at a different location. 
 
Councilman Brooks said RESPECT has set September 25 as the tentative date to hold a 
community clean-up in conjunction with the BLM.  Calls are still being received concerning the 
sewer smell during the evening hours over parts of the community.  West and Public Works 
Supervisor Sutton dispute that the odors are coming from the City sewer plant.  West said the 
NDEP is dealing with some odor problems at the local potato plant treatment facility.  The 
NNRS was held last week.  The Koyote Cruisers had a good turnout this year.    
 
Mayor Putnam adjourned the meeting at 3:43 p.m. until the next scheduled meeting on July 13, 
2010. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Eddy D. Davis 
City Clerk 
 
PASSED AND ADOPTED: July 13, 2010 
 
VOTE OF COUNCIL: 
 
AYES:   Councilmen   Stone, Cain, Sheen, Billingsley, Brooks    
NAYS:   Councilmen          
NOT VOTING: Councilmen                                 
ABSENT:  Councilmen                     
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APPROVED:      ATTEST:   
 
 
 
              
Joyce Sheen      Eddy D. Davis 
Mayor Pro Tem     City Clerk  


